
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION

THE METROPOLITAN SCHOOL DISTRICT OF WASHINGTON TOWNSHIP

MARION COUNTY, INDIANA

Regular Meeting, April 22, 2009 - 7:00 p.m.

Present:        Mr. Kite, Mrs. Spann Roddy, Mr. Dzwonar, Ms. Harris and Mr. Wright

Absent:  
None


Others: Dr. Mervilde, Mrs. Sutton, Mr. Doss, Dr. Ewing, Dr. Farrell, Dr. Hibbard, Mrs. Reynolds, Mr. Smith, Kim Piper, Jared Piper, Savannah Wooten, Chris Wood, Kamara McKinney, Ginny Hacker, Mark Renholzberger, A.J. Edwards, Bill Turner, Gretchen Becker, Gordon Clarke, Shane Henley, Loretta Conner

Presiding:
Mr. Kite, President


Mr. Kite called the Regular Meeting to order at 7:00 pm with the recitation of the pledge of allegiance led by Mr. Doss and asked that audience remain standing for a moment of silence for Mrs. Ann Schaefer who served on the Washington Township School Board for 24 years.

Approval Consent Agenda


Dr. Mervilde recommended that the Board approve the Consent Agenda including the following items:

· Approval of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 08, 2009 and the April 16, 2009 Memorandum of Executive Session 

· Approval of Claims Docket totaling $3,738,992.64

· The Personnel Report which includes: Certified Personnel – Two Retirements (7), (8); and Classified Personnel – Two New Appointments (6), (7); and Two Retirement (3), (4); and an Addendum to the Personnel Report which includes One New Appointment (1)

· Approval or Acceptance of Non-competitive Grants, Gifts and Donations – There were no non-competitive grants presented for approval.


Mr. Dzwonar moved approval of the Consent Agenda as presented.  Ms. Harris seconded.  Passed unanimously.

Dr. Mervilde introduced the new principal of Crooked Creek Elementary School Mrs. Kimberly Piper who previously taught in Washington Township.

Superintendent's Announcements 


Westlane Middle School will host visitors from Dalian, China next week.   A dinner will be held for them at Hollyhock Hill on April 28th.  A performance will be held at Westlane Middle School on Wednesday April 29, 2009.


Dr. Mervilde, Dr. Hibbard, Mrs. Reynolds and Mrs. Fraps visited the Center for Inquiry at School #2 in the Indianapolis Public School District last Friday. The Center for Inquiry is a primary school that utilizes the International Baccalaureate curriculum. They were excited about what they saw at the school. Washington Township will train approximately 150 teachers in the IB Method at the end of May.  Dr. Mervilde invited a Board member(s) to attend that training. 


The Indiana Urban Schools Association’s (IUSA) Summer Conference will be held on June 17-18.  Dr. Mervilde asked the Board to choose two representatives to attend this conference.  He has also invited five members of Parent Council to attend.


The Washington Township Schools Foundation will host the Indiana State Associations of Public Education Foundations at the Community and Education Center on April 30th. All Washington Township Schools will be closed on April 24, 2009 due to a Flex Day in the Calendar. The Six Sigma project meeting regarding Transportation was held on Monday. The Big Splash opening of the new Natatorium will be held Sunday, April 26th at North Central High School.  


Dr. Mervilde said he appreciated the recognition of Ann Schafer who served on the Board for 24 years.  Mrs. Schaefer was very dedicated to the Washington Township school community.  Our thoughts and prayers go out to her family.

Comments from the Public
Mr. A.J. Edwards addressed the Board regarding an engineering program called Project Lead the Way.  After his comments, the Superintendent asked him to contact his office in order to set up an appointment to further the discussion

Action Items

1. Teachers of Critical Language Grants for Spring Mill and Greenbriar Elementary Schools – Mrs. Reynolds


This grant will allow Spring Mill and Greenbriar Elementary Schools to provide Chinese language instruction for students in grades 3-5 at Greenbrier and grades K-5 at Spring Mill for the 2009-2010 school year. The grant will also provide the exchange teacher with a total living allowance of $28,000 and a monthly stipend to a mentor teacher. Mrs. Reynolds mentioned that this is a continuation grant for Spring Mill which currently has an exchange teacher in place.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.


Mr. Dzwonar moved approval to submit the Teachers of Critical Languages Program Grant to the American Councils for International Education in the amount of $28,000 each for Spring Mill and Greenbriar Elementary Schools as presented.  Mr. Wright seconded.  Passed unanimously.
2. Approval of K-12 Social Studies Textbook Adoption Recommendation – Dr. Ewing


A K-12 District Social Studies Textbook Adoption committee was formed in late February to review new Social Studies textbooks on the State adoption list. The committee consisted of teachers and parents. Copies of the recommended textbooks have been on display in the lobby of the Community and Education Center.  The Board received the list of recommended textbooks in advance of the meetings.  Dr. Ewing requested approval of the recommended textbooks. The Board had comments. Discussion took place. 


Mrs. Spann Roddy moved approval to Adopt the recommended K-12 Social Studies Textbooks as presented.  Ms. Harris seconded.  Passed unanimously.

3. Approval of Lease Purchase Agreement with Apple – Mr. Licata


Mr. Licata told the Board that the financing document is for a three (3) year lease with Apple. Last year the Board approved the Master Agreement. This Agreement allows the District to replace old computers as part of the District’s 5-6 year Life Cycle replacement plan. The District will purchase 770 computers. The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.


Mr. Wright moved approval of the Lease Purchase Agreement with Apple in the amount of $689,700 as presented. Mrs. Spann Roddy seconded.  Passed unanimously.

4. Approval of Resolution for Rainy Day Fund Transfers – Mr. Licata


Mr. Licata explained that the Rainy Day Transfer Resolution is a Resolution asking for permission to put money back into the Rainy Day fund. In December 2008 the balance of the Rainy Day Fund was transferred back to the Capital Projects Fund.  The funds are now needed for summer school and other necessary expenses.  The amount of the transfer will be $2 million or less.


Mr. Dzwonar moved approval of the Resolution for Rainy Day Fund transfers as presented.  Ms. Harris seconded.  Passed unanimously

5. Approval of VoIP Financing Agreement – Mr. Licata


At the last meeting the Board approved the contract between the District and the contractor, Network Solutions, Inc.  Mr. Licata explained that the financing agreement documents are between the District and Key Financial Group, which is the financing arm for Cisco.  The financing is for five years at 0%.


Ms. Harris moved approval of the VoIP Financing Agreement with in the amount of $608,914 as presented.  Mr. Wright seconded.  Passed unanimously

6. Approval of Tax Adjustment Board Appeal Resolution – Mr. Licata


Mr. Licata explained that, due to recent changes in State law, the City Controller has to take all budgets in Marion County before the City County Council for a non-binding review. The Controller plans to make a few modifications to some budgets or funds within budgets to add some consistency across all levels of government. Mr. Licata told the Board that it is likely that a few of the tax rates approved by the School Board for the District’s 2009 budget will be changed when the city advertises the tax rates for the entire County. As a precaution, should any of the advertised rates be too low and result in the District being forced to accept a lower rate than we might be entitled to, this appeal will prevent that from happening. The appeal will be filed with the Department of Local Government Finance to allow the District to maximize funding for 2009.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.


Mr. Wright moved approval of the Tax Adjustment Board Appeal Resolution as presented.  Mrs. Spann Roddy seconded.  Passed unanimously

Information Items

1. Summer International Baccalaureate Professional Development Update – Dr. Hibbard and Mrs. Reynolds.


Mrs. Reynolds showed a PowerPoint presentation of the visit to the Center for Inquiry she and others made last week. The visit was for a couple of hours, where they were able to view student science projects.  The students took a project and studied it in depth.  Their projects were interactive, engaging and very well done. The intent of the K-10 IB program is to ensure that all students learn how to problem solve, be more engaged and be global and cultural learners.  

2. Traffic and Transportation Task Force Update – Dr. Hibbard, Mr. Licata and Mr. Smith


Mr. Smith showed a PowerPoint presentation on the Traffic and Transportation Task Force.  Multiple observations of every school have been completed by committees and professional partners. Documentation and analysis of existing conditions have been discussed with building principals as well as the development of interim, short and long term modifications that will be needed at each site. At some schools, interim modifications have already been put into place along with increased teacher and staff supervision. 


Some of the interim changes that have been or will be implemented are new and revised signage, new crosswalks, improved lighting and wider sidewalks. All of these have been implemented at Spring Mill Elementary School along with separate bus and car traffic zones, installation of temporary barriers, and revised car pick up and drop off procedures. A plan for short term modifications at selected schools will be put in place this summer and long term modifications will be incorporated into the District Improvement Facility Plan.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.

3. No Child Left Behind Report – Dr. Ewing


Last week the State released Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) results for the 2007-2008 school year. Our District had four schools - Allisonville, Crooked Creek, John Strange and Northview - make AYP last year.  All the other schools had one or more cells where students did not make AYP. If one or more cell is missed the school does not make AYP.  In addition the District did not make AYP by failing one of 34 possible cells: English in the Free and Reduced Lunch category.  One of the biggest factors in schools not making AYP was that the bar has been substantially raised.  Every three years the percentage is bumped up substantially.  This is a system that is designed for all schools to fail.  There are certain disadvantaged groups that cannot be expected to meet certain standards. For example, ELL learners who are new to the country are required to take and pass the test. The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.

4. IUSA Summer Conference – Dr. Mervilde


Dr. Mervilde covered this item in his Superintendent’s Announcements. The Board will decide who will attend.

5. Legislative Update – Dr. Mervilde


Administration was happy to see the proposal that was in the Senate Budget Bill that would eliminate the ability of school districts to use their Capital Projects Fund for insurance and utilities has been dropped from that bill. Future revenue reports are going to very interesting. The property tax issue is very problematic. More districts will be using tax referendums.  


Last Friday, Dr. Mervilde, Mr. Loftus and Mr. Licata met with Mr. Rushenberg the new Director of the Department of Local Government Finance in order to make sure he understood how the District’s current Referendum has worked in the past.  They also discussed the fact that when there were tremendous increases in assessed valuation in Marion County, the Department of Local Government Finance adjusted the CPF rate down to keep the levy at roughly the same level.  He noted that in the future with the way the homestead credits have gone into the property tax structure that our assessed valuation is going to go down and the question is will the DLFG then adjust the rate up? MSDWT will lose significant revenue in our CPF if that does not take place.  Administration will continue to talk to our legislators about this.  Dr. Mervilde also discussed the possible impact that future State revenue forecasts will have on MSDWT and all public schools now that the State provides 100% of schools’ General Fund monies.

6. First Quarter Financial Report – Mr. Licata


Mr. Licata gave the first quarter financial report.  We do not yet know what our collections are for 2008 due to delays in Marion County property tax collections.  School year budgeting may not return to a “normal” schedule until 2011 or 2012.  Board Policy states that the District save 1% each year to rebuild its cash balance.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.

Board Comments/Liaison Reports


Mrs. Spann Roddy participated in the Crooked Creek Interview process.  She said it was a very interesting process.  She is also looking forward to the Big Splash on Sunday; her son will jump in the pool.


Ms. Harris attended the Eastwood parent meeting as a parent.  Her son will attend middle school next year.  She and Mr. Dzwonar participated in the Northview Middle School building tour.  It was heartwarming to see all the things that are happening at Northview. 


Mr. Dzwonar echoed comments of Mrs. Spann Roddy and Ms. Harris regarding the Crooked Creek principal interview process and the Nora and Northview building tours.  He said it was very affirming to see the buildings dynamic leadership and staff. 


Mr. Kite noted that he and Mr. Dzwonar will attend the Blue Ribbon Breakfast that will be held on May 13th at the CEC. He also attended the Parent Council meeting. Mr. Kite told the Board that he and Ms. Harris will meet to go over notes regarding the Superintendent’s Evaluation and then get back to other Board Members as to next steps. He attended Ann Schaefer’s calling and said it was very impressive the number of people who attended.

Adjournment


There being no further business, Mr. Kite adjourned the meeting at 9:00 p.m.
5

